Minutes of the Methodist Council held on 9 December 2004

at Methodist Church House, London

Present:
The President, the Vice-President, 55 other voting members and 2 non-voting members.

Apologies:
The Revd Ian G Anderson, The Revd Desmond C Bain, The Revd John C Best, The Revd Christopher Blake, The Revd David F Coote, The Revd Stephen J Poxon, Miss Gail Nichol, Mr John Unsworth

In

attendance:
Ms Suzanna Galbraith (Head of Personnel), Mr Norman Mann (Chair, Audit Committee), Dr Clive Marsh (Secretary, Faith and Order Committee), Ms Karen Newsome (Minutes Secretary), Mr Toby Scott (Media Relations Officer)

Welcome:
The Council welcomed Ms Suzanna Galbraith (Head of Personnel) and Mr Norman Mann (Chair of the Audit Committee).

Letters:
The Council agreed that letters be sent to Miss Gail Nichol, Mrs Marion Caldwell and Mrs Janet Banana.

Prayers:
Dr Judith May-Parker, Chaplain, led prayers.

04.4.1  
The Minutes of the Methodist Council held on 12-13 October 2004 were agreed and signed by the President with the following amendments:


04.3.22 - for ‘MC/03/106’ read ‘MC/04/106’


04.3.29 - for ‘MC/03/114’ read ‘MC/04/114’


04.3.30 - for ‘MC/03/115’ read ‘MC/04/115’


04.3.24 - line 2: amend ‘allow the Conference’ to read ‘allow for the Conference’

04.4.2
The Council noted that the November meeting of the Strategy and Resources Committee, scheduled for 8 November, had been cancelled.

04.4.3
Ministerial Candidates’ Selection Committee

The Council appointed Dr Esther Shreeve as a Chair of Panel, and Mr Peter Hawksley as an additional member of the Committee to replace Dr Shreeve as a Panel member.  [Reasoned statement: recently retired engineer; church steward and former circuit steward; musician, magistrate and school governor.]

04.4.4
Conference Business Committee (MC/04/137)


The Council appointed the Conference Business Committee for 2005 as follows: The Revds Ian T White (Chair), Andrew S Horsfall, Christine Jones (A), D Paul C Smith, Martin Wellings; Deacon Margaret Cox; Mr Ron Calver, Mr Robert K Lolley and Ms Sarah Middleton.

04.4.5
MAKEPOVERTYHISTORY

Anthea Cox, Co-ordinating Secretary for Public Life and Social Justice, updated the Council regarding the planned campaign.

04.4.6
Election of Council’s Representatives to the Conference of 2005 (MC/04/114)


The Council elected The Revd Peter Brown and Mr John Cooper as two of its three representatives to the Conference in 2005, and asked that the General Secretary bring a nomination to the February Council for one further Council member to fill the third place available.

04.4.7
London Regional District (MC/04/119)


The Revd David Deeks, General Secretary, reported on the results of the Methodist Council’s postal vote in regard to MC/04/119.  The following resolutions were confirmed:

1.
The Methodist Council recommends to the Conference that The Revd Ermal Kirby be designated as the lead Chair of the London Regional District for six years from 1 September 2006.

2.
The Methodist Council recommends to the Conference that The Revd Jennifer A Impey be designated as a co-Chair of the London Regional District for six years from 1 September 2006.

3.
The Methodist Council recommends to the Conference that The Revd Dr Stuart Jordan be designated as a co-Chair of the London Regional District for six years from 1 September 2006.

04.4.8
The Nature of Oversight (MC/04/120)


Following an introduction to MC/04/120 by The Revd Kenneth Howcroft, Co-ordinating Secretary for Conference and Communication, and Dr Clive Marsh, Secretary of the Faith and Order Committee, the Council divided into six groups to consider the key terms addressed in the paper: oversight, governance, management and leadership.  Noting that the document is a summary of a longer paper intended as a background document (jointly prepared and owned by the Methodist Council and the Faith and Order Committee) to inform other papers to be prepared for the Conference (including What is a Superintendent? and What kind of Bishops?) the Council shared feedback from the group sessions and asked that four of its members consider the full length document further and report back to the February Council meeting (The Revd Dr Neil Richardson, Ms Helen Woodall, Mr Ken Wales and Mrs Judith May-Parker).  

04.4.9
Team Focus 2005-2008 (MC/04/121)


The Revd David Deeks, General Secretary, presented MC/04/121 (including Appendix 1 concerning financial resources) and the Council endorsed Team Focus 2005-08 as the guide for change and development in the Connexional Team up to 1 September 2008.  The Council noted the concern and care that would need to be taken in communicating with staff and managing the changes.

04.4.10
The Council and the Connexional Team (MC/04/121A)


David Deeks introduced MC/04/121A and the Council addressed the issues surrounding the interface between JSG’s management role and the Council’s governance role in areas pertaining to the Connexional Team, particularly in view of the work to be done in implementing Team Focus.  Some of the discussion took place in groups, and it was agreed that notes from the groups would be taken into account; the provisional sketch of ‘Expectations of the Council and of JSG’ as set out in MC/04/121A would be revised if appropriate and circulated as a proposed good practice guide in advance of the February Council meeting in order for it to be confirmed at the start of that meeting.  It was noted that it will be crucial to achieve clarity of everyone’s responsibilities and of the process in dealing with the work required over the next few months.

04.4.11
Report on Consultations in Small Groups on Team Focus 2005-08 at Methodist Council (October 2004) (MC/04/122)


The Council received MC/04/122, containing answers from JSG in response to questions raised in the group sessions about Team Focus at the October meeting of the Council.

04.4.12
Report from the General Secretary (MC/04/123)


The Council received MC/04/123.

04.4.13
Conference Budgets (MC/04/124)


Kenneth Howcroft presented MC/04/124.  Following discussion, the Council agreed to defer a decision on the proposal for a consolidated budget and accounts for each future Conference until the District Treasurers had been consulted.  This will therefore be considered further at the February meeting of the Council.

04.4.14
Charity Law Reform (MC/04/125)


The Revd David Gamble, Co-ordinating Secretary for Legal and Constitutional Practice, presented MC/04/125.  The Council received the report and instructed those responsible within the Connexional Team to arrange for further consideration to be given to whether Circuits rather than local churches should become registered charities.

04.4.15
Southlands College, Roehampton University (MC/04/126)


David Deeks presented MC/04/126.  As trustee body, the Council endorsed in principle the scheme to construct a building for CRUCiBLE, as outlined in MC/04/126, and directed the Property Trustees of Southlands College to seek approvals as may be required from the Methodist Property Office and to report their final judgement to the Strategy and Resources Committee of the Council for endorsement.

04.4.16
Investment Management Committee Report (MC/04/127)


Mr Ron Calver, Connexional Treasurer, presented MC/04/127.  On the recommendation of the Investment Management Committee, the Council agreed:

a)
That 118 individual funds held for World Church General Purposes with a total value of £244,779.06 as at 1 September 2004 (as detailed in the appendix 1), in respect of which no evidence has been found that they represent endowments, be transferred to the Methodist Church Fund for World Mission in accordance with advice received from the Charity Commission.

b)
To make application to the Charity Commission to wind up a total of 269 Funds held for World Church General Purposes, with a total value of £809,956.57 as at 1 September 2004, as small charities under the provisons of section 74(2)(a) of the Charities Act 1993 (as detailed in appendix 2), and transfer the realised capital to the Methodist Church Fund for World Mission.


With regard to the 269 Funds, a vote was taken and the following resolution was passed by the required majority, and duly signed on behalf of the Council by the President and Secretary:


‘We, the undersigned, Trustees of the 269 Funds, being satisfied that we are properly appointed Charity Trustees of the 269 Charities in accordance with their Governing Documents hereby resolve by a minimum of two-thirds majority of the Trustees who voted at a properly constituted and quorate meeting of the Charity Trustees that the following Resolution under section 74(2)(a) of the Charities Act 1993 be passed:


That the property of the 269 Charities be transferred to the following Charity: the Methodist Church Fund for World Mission’.

c)
To make application to the Charity Commission for permission to wind up the following Ministerial Training Prize Funds as small charities and to distribute the capital (for the alleviation of financial hardship of students in training):









Value of Capital 31.8.2004



£


Henry G Meecham Prize
1,080


Quinney Trust
100


Fernley Prize
5,103


Hellier Memorial Prize
1,015


Tutor’s Memorial Prize
2,532


Christopher Hellier Prize
500


Rosewarne Prize
376


Hopper Prize
300


With regard to each of the eight funds, a vote was taken and the following resolution was passed in each instance by the required majority, and duly signed on behalf of the Council by the President and Secretary:


‘We, the undersigned, Trustees of . . . . . , being satisfied that we are properly appointed Trustees of the Charity in accordance with the Governing Document hereby resolve by a minimum of two-thirds majority of the Trustees voting at a properly constituted and quorate meeting of the Charity Trustees that the following Resolution under section 75 of the Charities Act 1993 be passed:


That the restriction with respect to the expenditure of capital which is permanent endowment comprised in the Trusts of the Charity be removed.’

d)
That a further four individual Ministerial Training Prize Funds with a total capital value of £17,099 and accumulated income of £5,224 as at 1 September 2004, in respect of which no evidence has been found that they represent endowments, be utilized to alleviate financial hardship of students in training at Wesley College Bristol.

04.4.17
Pension and Assurance Scheme for Lay Employees of the Methodist Church (MC/04/128)


Ms Ruby Beech, Co-ordinating Secretary for Central Services, presented MC/04/128.  On the recommendation of the Trustee of the Scheme, the Council agreed to reduce the guaranteed pension increase for service post 5 April 2005 to the revised Limited Price Indexation (a guaranteed increase equal to the lower of the rise in the Retail Price Index and 2.5% per annum).  (Vote: 28 for; 9 against.)  The Council asked that the Trustee seek Council’s approval in any instance where increase below inflation is proposed.


The Council agreed to record the voluntary abstention from the vote of the following members:



Anthea Cox

Naboth Muchopa

04.4.18
Joint Statements with the United Methodist Church (MC/04/129)


The Council agreed to recommend to the Conference the draft reply to Notice of Motion 8 (2003) contained in MC/04/129.

04.4.19
Year of Prayer 2005-06 (MC/04/130)


The Council received MC/04/130.

04.4.20
Employment of Academic Staff at Training Institutions under the auspices of the Methodist Council (MC/04/131)


The Council agreed the policy outlined in paragraph 2.3 of MC/04/131.

04.4.21
Diaconal Seats Rota for Methodist Conference 2006 (MC/04/132)


The Council approved MC/04/132 as required by Standing Order 105(1A).

04.4.22
Memorials Committee (MC/04/133)


The Council appointed the Memorials Committee for 2005 as set out in MC/04/133.

04.4.23
Conference Authorisations Committee and Conference Appeals Committee (2005) (MC/04/134)


The Council appointed the Conference Authorisations Committee and the Conference Appeals Committee for 2005 as set out in MC/04/134.  It was noted that a further name will be brought to the February Council to fill the one remaining vacancy on the Authorisations Committee.

04.4.24
Candidates Appeals Committee (MC/04/135)


The Council noted the full membership of the Candidates Appeals Committee as follows, and appointed the new members as underlined:


The Revds David S Cruise, Martin V Caldwell, Derek H A Davidson, Sylvester O Deigh, David Dickinson, Peter C Graves, Barbara Halstead, Doreen C Hare, Malcolm A Rothwell, Ivan J Selman, Colin A Smith, Ian T White (chair); Deacons Kate Barrett, Susan Culver, Jane Middleton; Mrs Stella G Bristow, Mr Geoff Christiansen, Mr David M Dalziel (convener), Mr Geoffrey Farrar, Professor Peter Herriott, Mrs Helen Martyn, Mr David E Morgan,  Miss Ann Pardoe, Mrs Joyce Powell, Dr Anthony Reddie
04.4.25
Connexional Discipline, Pastoral and Appeal Committees (MC/04/136)


The Council adopted the resolutions as set out in MC/04/136 regarding the membership of the Connexional Discipline, Pastoral and Appeal Committees.  It was noted that the final six names in the schedule of additional members are deacons.

04.4.26
Appointment of Mission Partners (MC/04/138)


The Council appointed The Revd Colin and Mrs Muriel Barrett to serve with the United Central Conference, Germany, for an initial tour of two years and nine months from July 2005.

04.4.27
Methodist Church and United Reformed Church Joint Study on the Ethics of Warfare (MC/04/139)


The Council received MC/04/139 for information.

04.4.28
Notes from Discussion Groups on Education (October Council) (MC/04/140)


The Council noted MC/04/140.

04.4.29
Speaking for the Methodist Church (MC/04/141)


The Council noted MC/04/141, being a revised version of the Appendix to MC/04/129.  Recognising that the original statement is a Conference document, and that only the Conference therefore is in a position to amend it, it was noted that the amendments will be put into an addendum to accompany the original document and David Gamble, Secretary for Legal and Constitutional Practice, undertook to arrange for this to be circulated with the Minutes.

04.4.30
The Chaplain closed the meeting with prayers.
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